

# Miami-Dade in Hot Water

Why Building Equitable Climate Resilience is Key to Public Health and Economic Stability in South Florida

By Cathleen Kelly, Miranda Peterson, and Madeleine Boel January 2016

WWW.AMERICANPROGRESS.ORG



# **Miami-Dade in Hot Water**

Why Building Equitable Climate Resilience is Key to Public Health and Economic Stability in South Florida

By Cathleen Kelly, Miranda Peterson, and Madeleine Boel January 2016

# Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 A magnet for migration: Miami-Dade's population boom
- 5 Climate change risks are not equally shared
- 11 Climate change intensifies Miami-Dade's extreme weather risks
- 17 Resilience plans without accountability
- 21 Policy recommendations
- **25 Conclusion**
- 27 Endnotes

# Introduction and summary

Miami-Dade County is famous for its warm Atlantic beaches and vast Everglades marshlands that draw millions of sun-seeking vacationers every year. This global tourism mecca on Florida's Southeastern tip is also the self-proclaimed "gateway to Latin America and the Caribbean" and a major trade, banking, and real estate hub.<sup>1</sup> But in recent years, Miami-Dade's image as a haven for those seeking carefree subtropical living has been confronted by a new phenomenon. Climate change is bringing more flooding, extreme heat, and other impacts that affect the way people live, work, and even vacation in this low-lying county.

In Miami-Dade—the United States' seventh most populous county—the symptoms of climate change are undeniable.<sup>2</sup> The sea level has risen about a foot since the pre-industrial days of the 1870s, and the increase is expected to accelerate in coming years, with projections of up to 6.8 feet sea level rise by 2100.<sup>3</sup> Flooded streets are becoming routine even on sunny days, triggered not by extreme storms but by high tide.<sup>4</sup> Rising seas will exacerbate the impact of hurricanes, which remain ever-present threats. The number of days with temperatures higher than 95 degrees Fahrenheit in Florida and other Southeastern states has steadily increased since 1970, putting the health of residents at risk.<sup>5</sup> These dangerous climate change effects pack the hardest punch in the county's sizeable low-income communities, which lack the economic stability and quality housing to safely weather the stifling heat and flooding that are part of the new normal.

Despite these risks, a majority of residents and leaders in Miami-Dade are just starting to consider building resilience to the consequences of climate change. If county leaders act quickly, they can take advantage of opportunities to build climate change resilience in ways that support equitable economic growth and allow all South Florida communities to thrive in the 21st century. Some of these opportunities include:

• Prioritizing climate change resilience and mitigation starting with implementing existing county recommendations and embedding climate risk reduction management into planning and policies across all county government offices.

- Improving public knowledge of climate change risks through education and outreach to the county's diverse communities.
- Creating a public climate change forum to ensure Miami-Dade residents receive an opportunity to voice their concerns and ideas for strengthening equitable resilience to County officials.
- Mapping social and climate vulnerability and developing resilience solutions using data and community input to help planners and emergency responders focus resources on addressing the most urgent resilience needs.
- Strengthening and leveraging social cohesion to help Miami-Dade's low-income communities prepare for climate change impacts, and expand knowledge of available resources to build climate resilience.
- Leveraging community organization strengths to help county leaders communicate with low-income residents and provide resilience assistance to those vulnerable to climate change risks.
- Planning for storm displacement before it happens by prioritizing extreme weather preparedness and incorporating lessons learned from other metropolitan regions that experienced mass displacement of residents by extreme storm damage.

By taking these steps, county leaders can make rapid progress toward building equitable climate change resilience across Miami-Dade County. In addition to describing these steps in more detail below, this report assesses the growing risks of climate change in Miami-Dade County, particularly in low-income areas.



# A magnet for migration: Miami-Dade's population boom

South Florida's beautiful beaches and strategic trade location attract not only tourists and businesspeople but also families seeking jobs and a high quality of life. In 2014, 6 million people lived in the neighboring counties of Miami-Dade, Broward, Monroe and Palm Beach.<sup>6</sup> The collective population of these four counties is expected to grow by almost 800,000 people in the next 15 years.<sup>7</sup>

In 2014, Miami-Dade alone had over 2.6 million residents, roughly half of whom were foreign-born. High levels of immigration are projected to continue, and the county's population is expected to grow 18 percent by 2030 to 3.1 million people.<sup>8</sup>

This population surge is partly due to Miami-Dade's rapid economic growth. The gross domestic product, or GDP, of the Miami metropolitan area—which consists of the cities of Miami, Fort Lauderdale and West Palm Beach—increased 3 percent in 2014, or 0.6 percent higher than the national growth rate.<sup>9</sup>

But not all Miami-Dade residents have access to this prosperity. Currently, close to 60 percent of Miami-Dade households are considered financially unstable, and one in five households live in poverty.<sup>10</sup> Poverty levels are the highest among African American and Hispanic communities, which together make up 85 percent of Miami-Dade's population.<sup>11</sup> Although countywide unemployment dropped between 2010 and 2012, poverty rates increased during that same timeframe.<sup>12</sup>



Counties whose populations grow bigger by the day increase their risk of damage due to flooding and the impact of extreme weather events in South Florida counties. Moreover, climate change threatens to derail the region's economic growth and harm residents—many of whom are strapped for cash. As the population continues to grow alongside climate change hazards, county leaders have no choice but to prioritize management of these costly and dangerous risks.

# Climate change risks are not equally shared

All communities are affected by more extreme weather and other climate change effects, but these risks are not shared equally in a world of growing inequities.<sup>13</sup> Floods and storms easily damage aging or poorly constructed housing and infrastructure, which are common in low-income communities. In the wake of an extreme weather event, lost wages and other financial hardships can push already struggling families into poverty. Low-income individuals, individuals with low English proficiency, and immigrants have historically had a hard time accessing and overcoming bureaucratic challenges to post-disaster aid.<sup>14</sup> At the local government level, lower tax bases and lack of political access to higher levels of government can also affect low-income communities' ability to harness post-disaster resources.<sup>15</sup>

In 1992, Hurricane Andrew—a Category 5 storm with winds ranging up to 175 miles per hour—hit South Florida, causing damage of \$46 billion in 2015 dollars.<sup>16</sup> In Miami-Dade, Andrew destroyed 25,000 homes and took 15 lives.<sup>17</sup> However, some of the most sizeable and lasting impacts happened in Florida City, a small Miami-Dade municipality south of downtown Miami that was hit by the eye of the storm.<sup>18</sup> In 1990, 37 percent of Florida City residents lived in poverty, making it one of the poorest towns in the United States.<sup>19</sup> After Andrew, single-family homes in Florida City lost 81 percent of their value. Home values would not recover until 2000.<sup>20</sup>

By contrast, the neighboring municipality of Homestead, which had a strong town government and home values of \$10,000 or greater, bounced back from Andrew more quickly.<sup>21</sup> After Andrew, single-family homes in Homestead lost 47 percent of their value, but took only two years to recover.<sup>22</sup> By 2000, median incomes in Homestead grew, following national trends, while Florida City median incomes dropped and poverty rates increased.<sup>23</sup>

Nearly 60 percent of Miami-Dade households lack the adequate savings needed to live above the federal poverty level for three or more consecutive months; another crippling storm could be devastating for these households.<sup>24</sup> Miami-Dade policy leaders and residents alike will need to carefully craft climate resilience and mitigation strategies that recognize the reality of stratified economic opportunity and vulnerability to the county's top climate threats: sea level rise, extreme storms, and extreme heat.

### The financial squeeze of a rising sea

According to the Risky Business Project—a nonpartisan research project focused on the economic risks of climate change—no U.S. state stands to lose more to rising seas than Florida.<sup>25</sup> In 15 years, an additional \$69 billion of insurable, private property will be at risk of high tide flooding.<sup>26</sup> By 2030, experts predict that Florida will suffer \$15 billion in real estate flood losses.<sup>27</sup>

The Miami-Dade municipality of Miami Beach, a barrier island and one of the state's most climate-vulnerable cities, is also one of its most profitable tourist destinations. In 2014, 14.5 million tourists stayed overnight in Miami-Dade and spent \$23.7 billion.<sup>28</sup> Many of these tourists stay at one of Miami Beach's prime real estate properties—together valued at \$27 billion but highly vulnerable to sea level rise. Stories of tourists changing vacation plans and checking out of their hotels early are becoming more common as flooding due to high tide or rainfall becomes a nuisance that blocks access to attractions, businesses, and famous Miami Beach hotel lobbies.<sup>29</sup> Some local business owners have reported revenue losses of 15 percent on days with flooding.<sup>30</sup>

PortMiami—which is adjacent to Miami Beach on Dodge Island in Biscayne Bay—is equally as valuable and vulnerable. The port supports 207,000 jobs and moves \$28 billion annually, making it the county's second most valuable economic asset.<sup>31</sup> Not only is the port a cargo hub, but it is also the arrival location of nearly 5 million cruise ship tourists every year.<sup>32</sup> According to PortMiami's "2035 Master Plan," sea level rise and global climate change are major threats to its future.<sup>33</sup>

A changing climate and coastline will have vast impacts on the functionality of the Miami-Dade economy, particularly for the low- and middle-income house-holds who depend on it. The trade, transportation, and utilities sector provides 26 percent of county jobs and an average annual income of \$44,068.<sup>34</sup> The leisure and hospitality sector accounts for more than 12 percent of all employment within the county and provides an average wage of \$27,544 per year.<sup>35</sup> Together these two climate-affected sectors provide nearly 400,000 jobs.<sup>36</sup>

While leaders of the City of Miami and the City of Miami Beach—home to some of the county's most high-income assets—recognize the need to combat climate change risks, this does little to protect commuters who live in lower-income areas and travel into coastal and downtown municipalities for work. For example, when businesses are damaged and roads are blocked due to flooding, many commuters lose working hours or cannot reach their jobs—a preeminent stress in a county that already considers traffic a major concern.<sup>37</sup> Far from the beaches, in low- and middle-income communities where housing costs are low and tourist attractions are few, there is minimal recognition by municipal leaders of the dangers of floods and other climate change risks.

# Higher seas further strain Miami-Dade's Everglades wetlands

Miami-Dade County lies across porous limestone land that hugs the Atlantic Coast an average of 4.9 feet above sea level.<sup>38</sup> The western edge of the county lies in the center of the Florida peninsula, which is home to the largest freshwater marsh in the nation: Everglades National Park and Everglades Wildlife Management Area.<sup>39</sup> The majority of Miami-Dade's development sits on the narrow strip of dry land between these natural borders, which creates several pressing problems for the county as seas rise.<sup>40</sup> Coastal flooding from the swelling ocean is washing away beaches, damaging roads, and putting homes and businesses at risk.<sup>41</sup> As the Florida Bay pushes more water inland, the county will be squeezed by the encroaching Everglades.

Climate change, however, will affect Miami-Dade's natural environment in more ways that just constricting the availability of dry land. As the sea level rises, dense saltwater intrudes into South Florida's freshwater system, harming the fragile Everglades ecosystem with unsustainable water levels and increased salinity. The Everglades is the only large wetland system in the world supported by precipitation.<sup>42</sup> If rainfall levels decline there will be less freshwater to support the ecosystem and push back against saltwater intrusion. Increased temperatures will also risk the evaporation of much-needed freshwater.<sup>43</sup>

These effects threaten the Everglades' vast mangrove forests, which can scrub more carbon dioxide out of the atmosphere than any other type of terrestrial forest.<sup>44</sup> Carbon dioxide is the main driver of climate change; the loss of mangrove forests and their carbon-sink properties exacerbates the region's contribution to global climate change.

After years of concerted efforts to drain the Everglades to create more dry land for development, many South Florida leaders are now banking on initiatives to restore the Everglades to protect the region from sea level rise. The Everglades, and other wetlands, provide unmatched natural flood protection. One acre of wetlands is able to store up to 1.5 million gallons of floodwater.<sup>45</sup> Miami-Dade County plays an active role in the South Florida Ecosystem Restoration Task Force that collaborates with the federal government to rehabilitate this valuable ecosystem.<sup>46</sup> Yet while the Task Force works to restore the Everglades, other forces driven by a changing climate are working against it.

The quicker the Everglades return to their former health, the more capable the wetlands will be of withstanding sea level rise, higher temperatures, and erratic rainfall patterns. If restored, the Everglades will be able to help protect densely populated Miami-Dade from more intense storm surges during hurricanes and continue to support the region's drinking water.

### Bailing out Miami-Dade's water infrastructure

As the subtropical waters surrounding Miami-Dade County warm and expand due to rising global temperatures and melting polar ice, the sea level rises and burdens the region's water resources and infrastructure.

Saltwater is seeping into and contaminating South Florida's main source of freshwater—the Biscayne Aquifer—which supports 7 million people.<sup>47</sup> According to local Florida Atlantic University, the saltwater can move through Florida's limestone foundation and reach as far as 10 miles inland.<sup>48</sup> In light of these risks, some Miami-Dade municipalities, like Hallandale Beach, no longer use all their drinking water wells and have plans to adapt by moving water infrastructure further inland.<sup>49</sup>

Rising seas are also causing higher and longer-lasting tidal inundations that threaten Miami-Dade's already overburdened water infrastructure.<sup>50</sup> South Florida's stormwater drainage systems were designed to rely on gravity to pull extra water down through the limestone bedrock. But upward pressure from rising seas is leaving less room for floodwaters to drain. When rain storms come through or king tide hits, this lack of space in the groundwater system causes sewers and drains to overflow, blocking roads and damaging property.



Not all of Miami-Dade's water infrastructure issues are a result of climate change. For a number of years, Miami-Dade's Board of Commissioners siphoned water infrastructure maintenance funds for other projects.<sup>51</sup> In 2012, this negligence and the resulting overflowing sewage system attracted the attention of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, or EPA.<sup>52</sup> The county now has a \$1.6 billion 15-year plan to update its sewage and stormwater infrastructure, driven by a 2013 Clean Water Act settlement with the EPA.<sup>53</sup>

While these upgrades will be a significant improvement for residents over the status quo, the U.S. district court did not require the county to take sea level rise or storm surge into account.<sup>54</sup> As a result of community criticism—mainly from the Biscayne Bay Waterkeeper, now known as the Miami Waterkeeper, who attempted to block the court agreement because it did not take climate change risks into account—the Miami-Dade Board of Commissioners passed a resolution in May 2014 saying that all new infrastructure projects or upgrades "shall consider" sea level rise and storm surge.<sup>55</sup>

Perhaps due to the attention that the EPA lawsuit brought to the county's aging water infrastructure, in 2015 the county embarked on a two decade \$11.9 billion wastewater and water distribution capital improvement program.<sup>56</sup> The plan seeks to upgrade the county's water infrastructure to meet existing and new state and federal regulations, improve water efficiency, and help meet the needs of a growing population.<sup>57</sup> As a new infrastructure project, the plan must fulfill the Board of Commissioners' resolution requirements to consider sea level rise and storm surge in its designs.<sup>58</sup>

The municipality of Miami Beach is working with the state to carry out a \$300 million plan to install 60 new stormwater pumps to reduce flooding risks.<sup>59</sup> In 2015, 10 of the pumps were installed and proved capable of keeping some city blocks dry when the October king tide hit.<sup>60</sup> However, the project has created other problems.

Soon after the pumps were installed, hydrologists at the local Florida International University found increased levels of pollution in Biscayne Bay—the outlet for the water pumps. The Bay's water now contains increased levels of phosphorus and nitrogen because flood water was pumped through soil laden with fertilizers and animal feces.<sup>61</sup> As flood risks rise, local and state officials will need to work quickly with planners to improve the Bay's water quality.

Although Miami Beach has yet to chart a clear path to climate resilience, city officials are determined to adapt to rising sea levels. Much of the municipality's funding for its plan is dependent on the tax base brought by development. Yet, if Miami Beach is to succeed in funding its climate resilience plan it will have to encourage even more development within its flood plain, which will compound flood risks and other environmental stressors that increase the city's vulnerability to climate change.<sup>62</sup>

While the Board of Commissioners' 2014 sea level rise resolution was a step in the right direction, the extent to which infrastructure developers are analyzing sea level rise risks and alerting their designs to reduce them is unclear. Without immediate action to build infrastructure resilience, current water system challenges throughout the county are likely to be compounded when the next extreme storm strikes—a worrying prospect for a county frequently in the path of hurricanes.<sup>63</sup>

# Climate change intensifies Miami-Dade's extreme weather risks

In addition to slow-onset impacts such as sea level rise, climate change also increases the strength and frequency of extreme weather events around the globe. In South Florida, specifically, extreme storms and heat waves pose the greatest threat to Miami-Dade County.

#### Extreme rain

In early December 2015, record rain in Miami-Dade created flooding and headaches on one of the county's busiest tourist weekends of the year: the opening weekend for the internationally famous Art Basel festival.<sup>64</sup> One of the region's top economic and cultural priorities is attracting more artists through such initiatives.<sup>65</sup> Yet, the deluge challenged this goal—and showcased a symptom of climate change's impact on the region's weather systems.

As global temperatures warm, more water evaporates into the atmosphere and results in prolonged periods without rainfall, followed by heavy downpours. The December rain event was one of many rain-induced flood events that the county experienced in 2015.<sup>66</sup> Similar extreme rainstorms have caused extensive and deadly flooding in other cities, including Houston, Texas, which in spring 2015 was hit by a wave of heavy downpours that caused widespread damage.<sup>67</sup>

Since rainstorms are difficult to prepare for and are often perceived as less of a threat than hurricanes, most government attention goes towards hurricane preparedness.<sup>68</sup> Unlike with hurricane tracking, extreme rain can be more difficult to predict and government leaders are less likely to alert residents, call for evacuation, or activate shelters. After a rainstorm passes, pooling can create a checkerboard of flooding, cutting people off from emergency services.<sup>69</sup> While Atlantic hurricane season only lasts from June through November, severe rainstorms can strike Miami-Dade County at any time.<sup>70</sup>

#### Hurricanes

South Florida is on the receiving end of the northern Atlantic's Hurricane Alley, a warm-water nursery for tropical storms that starts on the west coast of Africa. According to the U.S. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, or NOAA, Miami-Dade has a 48 percent chance of being hit by a hurricane or tropical storm during hurricane season.<sup>71</sup> However, the U.S. has not witnessed a major storm—Category 3 or higher—since 2005, when Hurricane Wilma battered the Miami metropolitan region as a Category 3 storm with winds of 120 miles per hour.<sup>72</sup> According to NASA, a major hurricane drought lasting more than nine years may occur on average in the United States once every 177 years.<sup>73</sup> In Florida, however, the absence of a hurricane—major or not—has been an even lower probability since Wilma: Florida is the only state that has not been hit by a hurricane since 2005.<sup>74</sup>

Given the state's high exposure to severe storms in any year, extreme weather is ranked as one of Florida's top security threats.<sup>75</sup> In light of this concern, Miami-Dade's Chief Resilience Officer James Murley told the authors that local, state, and federal emergency management professionals coordinate and prepare for tropical storm threats year-round.<sup>76</sup>

This concern for extreme weather preparedness, however, may not extend to residents. Kamalah Fletcher, senior director of community engagement at Catalyst Miami, a poverty-focused community organization – worries that South Florida's luck with hurricanes may run out soon and create a dangerous situation, especially for new residents who lack experience preparing for extreme storms and knowledge of local emergency protocol.<sup>77</sup> In an interview with the authors, Fletcher said that Florida residents and leaders are "getting comfortable and forgetting how you behave when you think something is more imminent."<sup>78</sup> She is concerned that Miami-Dade residents are not yet aware of the real dangers of climate change and more extreme weather emergencies.

According to a 2015 Mason-Dixon Florida Poll, one in three Floridians would not evacuate their homes for an impending Category 1 hurricane, even if ordered to do so by emergency management professionals.<sup>79</sup> The poll reported that most Floridians felt a lack of concern about being hit by a hurricane in 2015 or felt vulnerable to potential storm damage.<sup>80</sup>

#### Hurricane flood prevention is necessary but overlooked

Miami-Dade has some of the strongest wind resistance building codes in the world.<sup>81</sup> But the county lacks similar codes for flood prevention, such as a requirement to elevate new and substantially improved buildings and homes. While some wealthy developers are beginning to design hotels and condos with so-called wash-out floors, most real estate within the county is at risk of being damaged by flooding from extreme storms and slow-onset sea level rise.<sup>82</sup>

Miami-Dade has more than 1.4 million people living within its 100-year coastal flood plain, including more than 21,000 people living in vulnerable mobile homes.<sup>83</sup> This concentration of people in high flood-risk areas, coupled with an overloaded stormwater system and the potential for dangerous storm surge, puts Miami-Dade at risk of sudden catastrophic flooding.

## Limited mobility puts Miami-Dade residents at risk

In 2013, Miami-Dade County updated its hurricane evacuation zone mapping.<sup>84</sup> The updated maps call on 1.8 million residents—three times previous estimates to be prepared for evacuation procedures.<sup>85</sup> In 2015, corresponding shelter, evacuation assistance, and evacuation route bus pick-up location plans were updated by the county, but not all resource materials have been translated for people with low English proficiency.<sup>86</sup> Ensuring that residents are aware of evacuation services is key to public safety, particularly for the county's low-income communities.

As reported in early 2013, more than 111,000 Miami-Dade households do not have a personal vehicle and depend largely on the county's limited public transportation options, such as the bus system, for mobility.<sup>87</sup> Historically, lack of personal transportation has been a major contributing factor to low-income communities' inability to follow evacuation procedures when storms have threatened the United States. According to the Federal Transit Administration, more than 14 percent of Miami-Dade households would require assistance in the event of a major evacuation.<sup>88</sup> Caroline Lewis—executive director of Climate Engagement Leadership Opportunities, or the CLEO Institute, which specializes in engaging residents with climate change science, seriousness, and solutions—is concerned that the county's low-income communities will be left behind to weather the dangers and damages of the next big storm.<sup>89</sup> In an interview with the authors, Lewis said, "Those of us that can drive away will. But countless others will be stuck."<sup>90</sup>

### The risks of mass displacement run high

In addition to acute public safety risks, widespread property damage could permanently push county residents from their homes. With high-rates of financial instability, most Miami-Dade residents cannot afford to repair or rebuild homes and businesses damaged by flooding. Likewise, many who are provided evacuation services are unlikely to be able to afford a trip home.

The combination of physical and financial vulnerability within the Miami metropolitan area creates the potential for disruption on par with recent mass displacement events in the United States. For example, in 2012, Hurricane Sandy displaced 776,000 people from metropolitan New York City and caused \$68 billion in losses across the country.<sup>91</sup> In 2005, Hurricane Katrina displaced a record 1.5 million people from metropolitan New Orleans with \$151 billion in national losses in 2015 dollars.<sup>92</sup>

According to catastrophe risk management consultancy Karen Clark and Company, if a storm with winds of 200 miles per hour made a direct hit to Miami—a scenario similar to that of the recent Pacific-basin Hurricane Patricia it would cost an unprecedented \$300 billion in losses.<sup>93</sup> In a county of almost 3 million people, the human losses would be immeasurable.

### Rising temperatures and growing health threats

In addition to the growing risks of more extreme storms and sea-level rise, Florida and the entire Southeastern region of the United States is getting hotter. Compared with its historical climate, by 2040 the region is projected to experience more than 50 additional 95-degree days—or hotter—per year.<sup>94</sup> According to NOAA, in 2014 climate change boosted the rate and strength of heat waves nationally.<sup>95</sup> In addition to driving more intense droughts that are projected to further disrupt the water cycle on which the Everglades and Biscayne Aquifer depend, hotter temperatures also threaten public health.

Unlike other parts of the country, the Florida peninsula benefits from prevailing winds that prevent serious air pollution problems.<sup>96</sup> While Miami-Dade as a whole is reported to experience "good and moderate" air quality year round, not all residents have access to clean air. According to the EPA's environmental justice screening and mapping tool, the worst air quality in the county is concentrated in low-income areas.<sup>97</sup> Warm air interacts with pollution from vehicles and factories, accelerating the formation of harmful air pollution.<sup>98</sup> In traffic-ridden South Florida, climate change will further exacerbate the risk of respiratory and cardiac illnesses, including asthma and heart attacks.<sup>99</sup> These diseases are particularly prevalent in urban areas with similar demographic make-ups to that of Miami-Dade County.<sup>100</sup>

High temperatures can also lead to heat-related illnesses, particularly among low-income people. Many poor Miami-Dade residents do not have or cannot afford to use air conditioning, which reduces the risks of heat-related illnesses by cooling the air.<sup>101</sup> In addition, those living in socially unstable areas may lock their windows and doors for safety reasons.<sup>102</sup> This reduces airflow, raises indoor air temperatures, and elevates the risk of heat-related illness. In 2014, 36 people were hospitalized in Miami-Dade County for heat-related illness.<sup>103</sup>

Miami-Dade is also disproportionately at risk of disease epidemics compared with other U.S. areas. A warmer and more waterlogged environment can lead to increased breeding of pests like mosquitos, which are vectors for diseases like malaria and dengue fever.<sup>104</sup> Additionally, Miami's status as a transportation gateway between nations makes it vulnerable to first-entrance of tropical diseases from Central and South America.<sup>105</sup> According to Miami-Dade's Comprehensive Emergency Management Plan, the county's medical professionals are trained to detect these diseases in order to halt risk of an epidemic.<sup>106</sup> However, Miami-Dade's linguistically and culturally diverse population may complicate efforts to communicate and prevent disease risks as the threat to public health rises.

Additionally, Florida's high-uninsured rate has the potential to exacerbate the negative health impact of higher temperatures. Low- and middle-income residents without health insurance are unlikely to seek medical attention in an emergency due to the high cost of care. However, the national implementation of the Affordable Care Act, or ACA, is helping ensure that more Floridians have health insurance. In 2015, more than 1.3 million Floridians were enrolled for federal coverage under the ACA, and the heavily Hispanic and low-income Miami-Dade municipality of Hialeah led the nation in ACA enrollment.<sup>107</sup> Yet, 33 percent of Miami-Dade County residents are still without health insurance. Florida is one of 19 states that have not accepted federal funds to help expand Medicaid. This significantly undermines the overall health and climate preparedness of the state, as Medicaid expansion would help 567,000 uninsured low-income Floridians gain health insurance, many in Miami-Dade County.<sup>108</sup>

In light of the public health risks exacerbated by climate change, Miami-Dade leaders will need to educate and prepare medical professionals and residents on how to protect communities from higher rates of illness linked to rising temperatures. Leaders can also help mitigate these risks by promoting smart transportation planning and expanding mass transit to cut vehicle-related air pollution within the county.

# Resilience plans without accountability

As climate change accelerates, Miami-Dade communities are increasingly recognizing the need to strengthen their resilience to sea level rise and more extreme weather risks. The county's "GreenPrint: Our Plan for a Sustainable Future," released in 2010, outlines a plan for the county to both mitigate and adapt to climate change.<sup>109</sup> The plan includes a county pledge to cut greenhouse gas emissions to 80 percent of 2008 levels by 2050 and 137 recommended initiatives to build a more sustainable and resilient county. Among the recommendations is implementation of the Southeast Florida Regional Climate Change Compact—a regional climate action commitment for Miami-Dade, Broward, Palm Beach and Monroe Counties known as the 4-County Compact.<sup>110</sup> The GreenPrint also includes proposals to improve water and energy efficiency, preserve coastal ecosystems, and increase public transportation use.

In 2013, the county released its first "GreenPrint Progress Report."<sup>111</sup> While the progress report indicates that the county has completed or is taking action on 110 GreenPrint initiatives, in reality progress has been slow and not widespread. For example, the GreenPrint encourages all Miami-Dade municipalities to pledge to implement the plan, yet only 5 of the county's 36 municipalities had done so according to the progress report.<sup>112</sup>

As temperatures and flood risks across the county continue to rise, political and cultural challenges have stalled action to create a sustainable and resilient Miami-Dade County. After the Miami-Dade leaders who created the GreenPrint left office, the plan's recommendations became a lower priority. James Murley describes the GreenPrint as a guiding document for the county.<sup>113</sup>

Murley points to the Miami-Dade County Sea Level Rise Task Force, stormwater system upgrades, and the Everglades rehabilitation project as signs of progress toward a more climate-resilient county.<sup>114</sup> However, the county has no master plan to track the impacts of these efforts or to communicate progress to the public.

Kamalah Fletcher believes that progress through the county's resilience initiatives, including those in the GreenPrint, is possible, but that county and local officials need to make plan implementation a higher priority.<sup>115</sup> "With over 200 recommendations from various regional initiatives, there should be more happening," Fletcher said. "But there is not enough accountability."<sup>116</sup> She said that resilience has not yet become an institutionalized concept within the Miami-Dade government and that the current status of resilience planning "creates a vague understanding of the threats, what's being done, and how it applies to daily life."<sup>117</sup>

After the appointment of James Murley as the county's first chief resilience officer, at the urging of community advocates, the county began updating the GreenPrint in early 2016.<sup>118</sup> Community advocacy for action on climate change has been key to county progress.

### An empowered community is a resilient community

Among those working in Miami-Dade to address climate change, there is universal agreement that the county needs to do what it can, and fast, to build resilience to mounting sea level rise and extreme weather threats. Community advocates are working to fill climate preparedness gaps left by lackluster county efforts by raising public awareness of climate change threats and supporting dialogue between community members and county policymakers about strategies.

In September 2015, climate advocates made local headlines at the mayor's budget hearing when they called on county officials to make climate change a top priority.<sup>119</sup> They highlighted that not one item in the new budget funds resilience measures.<sup>120</sup> In response to their demands, the county moved to appoint a chief resilience officer—Murley—and a \$300,000 budget for engineering more resilient county infrastructure.<sup>121</sup>

After the hearing, Miami-Dade County Mayor Carlos Gimenez called for local universities to make solutions to sea level rise a top research priority. He was quoted in the *Miami Herald* as saying, "We don't have a solution, … So even if I have a billion dollars right now, we wouldn't know what to spend it on. Because there is no solution right now."<sup>122</sup> Community leaders see this attention to sea level rise from the County Mayor's Office as a step in the right direction, but they continue to press for county leadership to be accountable to its existing plans, including the recommendations and action framework of the GreenPrint, the 4-County Compact, and the county's Sea Level Rise Task Force.<sup>123</sup>

In October 2015, the budding movement of community members and leaders organized the largest local march to date to rally for climate action. An estimated 2,000 community members showed up to the County Government Center to demand more progress in Miami-Dade on climate mitigation and resilience.<sup>124</sup>

In light of the high risks of climate change to the county, advocates hope to expand public engagement and accelerate momentum for more change. As Caroline Lewis of the CLEO Institute sees it, "Business and grassroots coalitions are being built to advocate for the implementation of climate resilience plans, but large-scale change remains difficult. Funding for community education and engagement might give elected leaders the support they need to act."<sup>125</sup>

#### Lack of public awareness creates space for a state of denial

As 60 percent of Miami-Dade residents live with financial instability, their nearterm needs often take precedence over addressing longer-term—yet potentially devastating—climate change threats. The majority of Miami-Dade residents remain uninformed about the threats that climate change poses to their health, communities and livelihoods.<sup>126</sup> This lack of awareness and absence of a strong public outcry for action has created space for elected officials to ignore the urgent need for climate change solutions and to focus on other matters.<sup>127</sup> This dynamic is not unique to Miami-Dade County.

Climate denial by state leaders minimizes pressure on local officials to address climate change. For example, counter to decades of scientific evidence and research in Florida, Gov. Rick Scott denies that climate change is a threat.<sup>128</sup> In 2015, state employees widely alleged that Gov. Scott's administration had banned them from using the words "climate change" and "global warming" in the workplace and in reports.<sup>129</sup> While "sea level rise" was never taken out of the government lexicon, according to the Florida Center for Investigative Reporting, government reports avoid mention of the cause, which not only keeps the public in the dark but undermines the ability of government officials and business leaders to develop and pursue solutions.<sup>130</sup>

Experts at The George Washington University recently examined attitudes towards climate change adaptation in some of the nation's cities most vulnerable to climate change, including Tampa, Florida.<sup>131</sup> The experts found that, "Interviewees in Tampa overwhelmingly claimed that, mainly due to lack of political buy-in regarding climate change, their city remains one of the most vulnerable and least prepared cities in the country."<sup>132</sup>

The need for political backing for a climate resilience push is not limited to Tampa and Miami-Dade. According to the States at Risk project, which grades U.S. states' preparedness to climate change impacts, Florida rated a "C-," with "D," "D-," and "F" grades on efforts to reduce extreme heat, inland flooding and coastal flooding risks, respectively.<sup>133</sup>

For local leaders who are working to build community resilience, a lack of recognition of climate threats from the state level can be a major roadblock. While the state is helping Miami Beach install its new pumping system as a routine water infrastructure project, in May 2015, Miami Beach Commissioner Michael Grieco complained that state leaders are unwilling to provide any financial assistance for climate change mitigation and adaptation projects, leaving localities to foot the bill.<sup>134</sup>

In the absence of meaningful assistance from the state, some Florida localities are looking to the federal government for support. Government officials in Broward County, a Miami-Dade County neighbor and member of the 4-County Compact, have cited support from federal agencies under the leadership of President Barack Obama as key to making progress.<sup>135</sup>

In October 2014, Miami-Dade County hosted a regional climate change summit with White House representation during which Mayor Gimenez called for greater climate change action.<sup>136</sup> While neighboring counties and the federal government may help draw the attention of Miami-Dade's leadership to climate issues, community leaders in the county feel that, aside from a few meetings and reports, there has been little tangible action in Miami-Dade to protect the economy, livelihoods and public health in South Florida. As Lewis puts it, "We are impatient with their patience."<sup>137</sup>

# Policy recommendations

The costs and consequences of unchecked climate change in Miami-Dade are simply too high to ignore, particularly in low-income areas. To build a more resilient and equitable Miami-Dade, county residents and city and county officials must take the following steps.

### Prioritize climate change resilience and mitigation

Miami-Dade officials need to make climate change resilience and mitigation a top priority, particularly given growing flood and extreme weather risks to residents and the economy. By implementing existing County recommendations from the GreenPrint, the Sea Level Rise Task Force, and the four-county Southeast Florida Regional Climate Compact, among others, Miami-Dade and its municipalities can make serious gains. Many of the standing recommendations, such as improving public transportation options; upgrading energy efficiency; and increasing access to renewable energy in the County, have dual climate mitigation and resilience benefits.

The federal government can support county climate action by ensuring that federal grants and other programs support low-carbon and climate-resilient infrastructure, ecosystems, and community development.

Additionally, the Miami-Dade Mayor's Office and Board of Commissioners should support efforts to make resilience an interdisciplinary practice involving planners and policymakers from all county offices, and embed climate change risk management strategies into county planning and policies. Resilience should also be made a priority in county and municipal government engagement with the business community. County leaders should go a step beyond the current resolution that requires all infrastructure projects to consider sea level rise and storm surge by requiring that all county programs and decisionmaking take into account the threat of climate change.

## Improve public knowledge of climate change risks

County officials and community advocacy groups must improve awareness among residents of their climate change risks. According to Caroline Lewis, people are eager to take action and build resilient communities once they learn how climate change affects daily life.<sup>138</sup> The more Miami-Dade residents know about climate change risks, the more they will be empowered to make personal changes and demand action from county and municipal leaders. The county should make translating education and outreach materials for low English proficiency communities a high priority.

The federal government can help by improving access to up-to-date science and other information on local climate change risks.

# Create a public climate change forum

The county mayor should create an official forum for public engagement on climate change to ensure that the diverse needs of Miami-Dade residents are considered in climate resilience and mitigation planning efforts. Climate change threatens all Miami-Dade residents, and they deserve an opportunity to voice their concerns and ideas for strengthening equitable resilience to county officials. This forum could follow the format of county budget hearings, which are open to all residents, or a special roundtable could be created of government officials in partnership with leaders appointed from the county's diverse communities and advocacy groups.

#### Map social and climate vulnerability

County policymakers cannot change what is not measured. To reduce vulnerability and increase resilience across low-income communities, Miami-Dade should use its cross-departmental data and collaborate with local research institutions to create a social and climate vulnerability index. The index could help climate resilience planners and emergency response managers target solutions and formulate budgets to address threats including storm surge, sea level rise, and heat islands. These data would also help emergency preparedness planners understand where and how to focus resources. Once climate and economically vulnerable communities are identified, county and local government leaders should seek to build trust with leaders within these areas. These leaders could help facilitate a dialogue to increase community understanding of climate change threats and resilience strategies, identify unique needs within low-income areas, strengthen existing vulnerability mapping, and coordinate preparedness efforts.

### Strengthen social cohesion

Low-income communities are often best supported by their own community networks during emergencies. One such example is Peacemakers Family Service Center, which was started by community leaders at Miami Garden's Trinity Church.<sup>139</sup> Peacemakers works with the Miami-Dade Office of Emergency Management to help the community at large understand potential extreme weather threats and support actions to prepare.<sup>140</sup> One of their programs is the Adopt-A-Senior initiative, which helps senior residents prepare for and cope with the potential impacts of hurricane season.<sup>141</sup> Peacemakers also organizes its own volunteer-lead Certified Emergency Response Team to help provide emergency management training to community leaders, including a recent group of 30 chaplains from the Miami area.<sup>142</sup> These efforts build on existing social networks, and will help ensure that Trinity Church's membership and the wider community know what to do in the event of catastrophe.<sup>143</sup> The Miami-Dade government can launch similar initiatives with other faith, language, and community groups throughout the county to help people prepare for climate change impacts; know where to get help and resources; and build climate resilient communities.

#### Leverage community organization strengths

Community organizations can leverage existing relationships, trust, and local knowledge to quickly identify low-income community vulnerabilities and communicate with residents. During past extreme weather events in other U.S. urban areas, these organizations have responded quickly to support community members, prevent people from being displaced from their homes, and complement and fill other gaps in government recovery and resilience efforts.<sup>144</sup> Moreover, some poverty-focused community organizations, like Catalyst Miami, view climate resilience as an opportunity to build economically resilient and vibrant communities in Miami-Dade from the ground up.<sup>145</sup> Recognizing and supporting the role that community organizations play in meeting the county's resilience goals will enhance inclusion and equity. County and municipal governments should help strengthen the ability of these organizations to assist their communities before and after extreme weather events through grants, training, and collaboration.

### Plan for storm displacement before it happens

To minimize people's displacement, government resilience plans should be developed before extreme weather strikes, not after. While extreme weather preparedness and evacuation planning is touted as a priority in Florida and Miami-Dade County, the experiences of other U.S. urban areas including New York City and New Orleans point to the need for better planning everywhere. During Hurricanes Sandy and Katrina, government leaders were developing rebuilding and antidisplacement programs as the crises unfolded, leading to hardships, confusion, unnecessary red tape and negative press.<sup>146</sup> Some residents are still displaced.<sup>147</sup> Miami-Dade County should consider emergency preparedness and displacement prevention programs similar to those adopted by New York and New Jersey after Sandy—which were among the first in the nation to incorporate climate change data—and learn from and improve upon their missteps.<sup>148</sup>

# Conclusion

There are few places in the United States that are more vulnerable to climate change than Miami-Dade County. Meeting the challenges of sea level rise and more extreme heat and storms may seem daunting, but county leaders have many tools at their disposal to make Miami-Dade a global model for climate change resilience. Evidence in the form of flooding, heat waves, and heavy rainfall—together with volumes of scientific research on climate change risks—make clear that Miami-Dade must immediately move beyond promise to action.

County leaders and residents must build the political willpower to strengthen, fund, and implement the county's existing resilience plans. The county must work with the business community to strengthen their commitments to climate resilience to help safeguard jobs and wages. County officials also should work more closely with community advocates to expand and strengthen public outreach to improve understanding of climate change risks and resilience, as well as the mitigation strategies that can save lives. In order to thrive in the 21st century, county leaders must accelerate efforts to build a climate resilient, low-carbon and equitable Miami-Dade community.

#### About the authors

**Cathleen Kelly** is a Senior Fellow at American Progress. She specializes in international and U.S. climate mitigation, preparedness, resilience, and sustainable development policy. Kelly served in the Obama administration at the White House Council on Environmental Quality, where she led a 20-plus-agency task force to develop a national climate-resilience strategy.

Kelly is an internationally recognized climate policy expert and a regular adviser to U.S. and European officials on environmental policy issues. She is a professor of international and environmental policy at the Johns Hopkins University Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies, or SAIS. Kelly is a prize-winning graduate of SAIS, where she earned a master of arts in international relations and energy and environmental policy.

**Miranda Peterson** is a Research Assistant for the Energy Policy team at the Center. She works on North American climate strategy and clean air issues, including responsible resource development and resilience policy. Prior to joining the Center, Peterson worked in the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's Office of Infrastructure Protection, where she assisted with terrorist and extreme weather preparedness. Peterson received her bachelor's degree in international studies and environmental affairs from Virginia Tech.

**Madeleine Boel** is a former Energy Policy team intern at the Center. She is currently a student at the College of William & Mary.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the following organizations and individuals for their contributions: Kamalah Fletcher and Carla Moreira Strickland at Catalyst Miami; Caroline Lewis at The CLEO Institute; James Murley at Miami-Dade County; and Danielle Baussan, Victoria Ford, Emily Haynes, Chester Hawkins, Thomas Huelskoetter, Meghan Miller and Tracey Ross all at the Center for American Progress.

#### Endnotes

- Miami-Dade County, "About Miami-Dade County: History," available at http://www.miamidade.gov/info/ about\_miami-dade\_history.asp (last accessed January 2016).
- 2 U.S. Census Bureau, "Annual Estimates of the Resident Population: April 1, 2010 to July 1, 2014," available at http://www.census.gov/popest/data/counties/totals/2014/CO-EST2014-01.html (last accessed January 2016).
- 3 Southeast Florida Regional Climate Compact, "Unified Sea level Rise Projection: Southeast Florida" (2015) available at http://www.southeastfloridaclimatecompact.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/2015-Compact-Unified-Sea-Level-Rise-Projection.pdf.
- 4 Coral Davenport, "Miami Finds Itself Ankle-Deep in Climate Change Debate," The New York Times, May 7, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/05/08/us/ florida-finds-itself-in-the-eye-of-the-storm-on-climatechange.html?\_r=0.
- 5 National Climate Assessment, "Climate Change Impacts in the United States: The Third National Climate Assessment: Southeast" (2014), available at http://nca2014. globalchange.gov/report/regions/southeast.
- 6 U.S. Census Bureau, "State & County QuickFacts: Florida County Selection Map," available at http://quickfacts. census.gov/qfd/maps/florida\_map.html (last accessed December 2015).
- 7 Florida Legislature Office of Economic & Demographic Research, "Projections of Florida Population by County, 2015–2040, with Estimates for 2014," available at http:// edr.state.fl.us/Content/population-demographics/data/ (last accessed December 2015).
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Gov. Rick Scott, "Gov. Rick Scott: GDP in Twelve Florida Metro Areas Grew Faster Than Nation in 2014," Press release, September 30, 2015, available at http://www. flgov.com/2015/09/30/gov-rick-scott-gdp-in-twelve florida-metro-areas-grew-faster-than-nation-in-2014/.
- 10 Family Assets Count, "Financial Insecurity in Miami-Dade County: A Data Snapshot" (2014) available at http://familyassetscount.org/pdf/Miami-Dade%20 County%20FAC%20Snapshot.pdf; Douglas Hanks and Nicholas Nehamas, "In Miami-Dade, almost a third of pre-schoolers live in poverty," *Miami Herald*, July 29, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/ local/community/miami-dade/article29502721.html.
- 11 U.S. Census Bureau, "State & County QuickFacts: Miami-Dade County, Florida" available at http://quickfacts. census.gov/qfd/states/12/12086.html (last accessed December 2015).
- 12 Miami-Dade County Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources, "At-A-Glance" (2014) available at http://www.miamidade.gov/planning/library/reports/ at-a-glance/2014-wages.pdf.

- 13 Cathleen Kelly and Tracey Ross, "One Storm Shy of Despair" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/green/report/2014/07/17/93981/one-storm-shyof-despair/; Island Press and the Kresge Foundation, "Bounce Forward: Urban Resilience in the Era of Climate Change" (2015), available at http://kresge.org/sites/ default/files/Bounce-Forward-Urban-Resilience-in-Eraof-Climate-Change-2015.pdf.
- 14 Danielle Baussan and Miranda Peterson, "Lessons from the Storm" (Center for American Progress, 2015) available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ green/report/2015/10/28/124339/lessons-from-thestorm/.
- 15 Deborah S. K. Thomas and others, Social Vulnerability to Disasters: Second Edition (Boca Raton: Taylor & Francis Group, 2013), available at https://books.google.com/ books?id=WFTOBQAAQBAJ&pg=PA1018lpg=PA10-1&dq=miami+storm+poverty&source=bl&ots=i9Dg ZWRUp\_&sig=-ZvYc-eBY9tUZJLZFXo5DX25svE&hl= en&sa=X&ved=0ahUKEwjhpJjun9LJAhWI4iYKHQK\_ APUQ6AEIVDAJ#v=onepage&q=miami%20storm%20 poverty&f=false.
- 16 National Centers for Environmental Information, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Table of Events," available at http://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/billions/ events (last accessed January 2016); National Climatic Data Center, "Hurricane Andrew," available at http:// www.ncdc.noaa.gov/oa/satellite/satelliteseye/hurricanes/andrew92/andrew.html (last accessed January 2016).
- 17 Greg Hanscom, "The not-quite-perfect storm: Miami dodged the bullet last, but can its luck hold out?" Grist, December 20, 2013, available at http://grist.org/cities/ the-not-quite-perfect-storm-miami-dodged-the-bulletlast-time-but-can-its-luck-hold-out/.
- 18 Thomas and others, Social Vulnerability to Disasters: Second Edition.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Family Assets Count, "Financial Insecurity in Miami-Dade County: A Data Snapshot."
- 25 Risky Business Project, "Come Heat and High Water: Climate Risks in the Southeastern U.S. and Texas" (2015), available at http://riskybusiness.org/site/assets/ uploads/2015/09/Climate-Risk-in-Southeast-and-Texas. pdf.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Ibid.

- 28 Data was reported as at least one overnight stay; Hannah Sampson, "2014 tourist tally: 14.5 million in Miami-Dade," Miami Herald, February 26, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/business/article11258168.html.
- 29 Joey Flechas and Walter Michot, "Tides case flooding in Miami Beach again Friday morning," Miami Herald, October 9, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald. com/news/local/community/miami-dade/miamibeach/article38329890.html; Laura Bliss, "Don't Mourn Miami Just Yet," CityLab, November 13, 2015, available at http://www.citvlab.com/politics/2015/11/dontmourn-miami-just-yet/415044/; Gaby Fleischman, "Miami Beach Residents Say They're Tired of Continued High Tide Flooding," CBS Miami, October 9, 2015, available at http://miami.cbslocal.com/2015/10/09/miamibeach-residents-say-theyre-tired-of-continued-hightide-flooding/; Joey Flechas and Jenny Staletovich, "Miami Beach's battle to stem rising tides," Miami Herald, October 23, 2015, available at http://www. miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/ miami-beach/article41141856.html.
- 30 Erika Spanger-Siegfried, Melanie Fitzpatrick, and Kristina Dahl, "Encroaching Tides: How Sea Level Rise and Tidal Flooding Threaten U.S. East and Gulf Coast Communities over the Next 30 Years" (Cambridge, MA: Union of Concerned Scientist, 2014), available at http://www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/attach/2014/10/encroaching-tides-full-report.pdf.
- 31 PortMiami, "By the Numbers," available at http://www.miamidade.gov/portmiami/ (last accessed January 2016).
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 PortMiami, "2035 Master Plan" (2011), available at https://www.miamidade.gov/portmiami/library/2035master-plan/preferred-plan-sec-7.pdf.
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 Florida Legislature Office of Economic and Demographic Research, "Miami-Dade County," available at http:// edr.state.fl.us/content/area-profiles/county/miamidade. pdf (last accessed December 2015).
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 David Adams and Zachary Fagenson, "Traffic gridlock in Miami spurs search for transit solutions" Reuters, November 12, 2015, available at http://www.businessinsider.com/r-traffic-gridlock-in-miami-spurs-searchfor-transit-solutions-2015-11; American Society to Civil Engineers 2013 Report Card for American Infrastructure, "State Facts: Florida," available at http://www. infrastructurereportcard.org/a/#p/state-facts/florida (last accessed January 2016).
- 38 Joseph D. Hughes and Jeremy T. White, "Hydrologic Conditions in Urban Miami-Dade County, Florida, and the Effect of Groundwater Pumpage and Increased Sea Level on Canal Leakage and Regional Groundwater Flow," (Reston, VA: U.S. Geological Survey, 2014), available at http://pubs.usgs.gov/sir/2014/5162/pdf/ sir2014-5162.pdf.
- 39 Florida International University, "Climate Change, Wildlife and Wildlands: Case Study—Everglades and South Florida," available at http://everglades.fiu.edu/Everpres/ Fl07011001.pdf (last accessed January 2016).
- 40 The Florida Oceans and Coastal Council, "Climate Change and Sea Level Rise in Florida: An Update on the Effects of Climate Change on Florida's Ocean & Coastal Resources" (2010), available at http://www.dep.state. fl.us/oceanscouncil/reports/climate\_change\_and\_sea\_ level\_rise.pdf.

- 41 World Resources Institute, "Sea-Level Rise and Its Impact on Miami-Dade County," available at http://www. wri.org/sites/default/files/sealevelrise\_miami\_florida\_ factsheet\_final.pdf (last accessed December 2015).
- 42 World Wildlife Fund, "Everglades," available at http:// www.worldwildlife.org/ecoregions/nt0904 (last accessed December 2015).
- 43 Florida International University, "Climate Change, Wildlife and Wildlands."
- 44 Daniel C. Donato and others, "Mangroves among the most carbon-rich forests in the tropics," *Nature Geoscience*, April 3, 2011, available at http://www. nature.com/ngeo/journal/v4/n5/full/ngeo1123. html?words=Breivik.
- 45 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Wetlands Protection and Restoration," available at http://www2. epa.gov/wetlands (last accessed December 2015).
- 46 EvergladesRestoration.gov, "South Florida Ecosystem Restoration Task Force," available at http://www.evergladesrestoration.gov/content/tf.html (last accessed December 2015).
- 47 Florida Oceans and Coastal Council, "Climate Change and Sea-Level Rise in Florida"; Highwaterline, "Building a Resilient Miami," available at http://highwaterline. org/building-a-resilient-miami/ (last accessed December 2015).
- 48 Kristan Uhlenbrock, "Rising Seas and Leadership as Senate Commerce Heads to Miami," Center for American Progress, May 1, 2014, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ news/2014/05/01/88881/rising-seas-and-leadership-assenate-commerce-heads-to-miami/.
- 49 MWH Global, "Preliminary Assessment of a Hydrostatic Salinity Barrier for Wellfield Protection" (2013), available at http://hallandalebeachfl.gov/files/2014-01-08/ Item%2010D/SUPP\_DOCS/Documents/Doc2.pdf.
- 50 American Society of Civil Engineers, "2012 Report Card for Florida's Infrastructure: C-" (Reston, VA: American Society of Civil Engineers, 2013), available at http:// www.fla-asce.org/Documents/2012-Florida-Section-Report-Card-Brochure.pdf.
- 51 South Florida PBS, "Issues Report: Money Down the Drain?," April 4, 2014, available at http://video.wpbt2. org/video/2365235923/.
- 52 U.S. Department of Justice, "Notice of Lodging of Proposed Consent Decree Under The Clean Water Act," *Federal Register 78* (113) (2013): 35315–35316, available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2013-06-12/ html/2013-13913.htm.
- 53 Patricia Mazzei, "Federal judge hears arguments on \$1.6 billion Miami-Dade sewer-repairs agreement," *Miami Herald*, February 10, 2014, available at http://www. miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/ article1960201.html.
- 54 Kerri L. Barsh, "Policy-Setting' Florida Resolution Requires County Infrastructure Projects to Consider Potential Impacts of Sea Level Rise and Storm Surge During All Project Phases," *National Law Review*, May 8, 2014, available at http://www.natlawreview.com/ article/policy-setting-florida-resolution-requires-county-infrastructure-projects-to-conside.

#### 55 Ibid.

- 56 Miami-Dade Water and Sewer Department, "Capital Improvement Program," available at http://www.miamidade.gov/water/library/flyers/capital-improvementplan.pdf (last accessed January 2016); Miami-Dade Water and Sewer Department, "Adopted FY 2015–2021 Capital Budget and Multi-Year Capital Plan" (2015) available at http://www.miamidade.gov/water/library/ reports/capital-budget-2015-2021.pdf.
- 57 Invest Miami, "Miami-Dade County Department of Water and Sewer Director Lester Sola Discusses the Department's Strategies to Accommodate the County's Explosive Growth," available at http://investmiami2015.com/miamidade-county-department-sever-director-lestersola-discusses-departments-strategies-accommodatecountys-explosive-growth/ (last accessed January 2016).
- 58 Ibid.; Personal communication with James Murley, Miami-Dade County chief resilience officer, January 14, 2016.
- 59 The New York Times, "What Climate Change Looks Like: Miami's \$300 Million Pump," December 10, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/interactive/projects/ cp/climate/2015-paris-climate-talks/what-climatechange-looks-like-miami-pumps.
- 60 Walter Michot, "Miami Beach streets stay dry during king tide peak," Miami Herald, October 9, 2014, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/miami-beach/article2633647.html.
- 61 Jenny Staletovich, "Climate fix for rising seas could foul Miami's Biscayne Bay," Miami Herald, January 30, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/ community/miami-dade/article8830133.html.
- 62 Danielle Paquette, "Miami's climate catch-22: Building waterfront condos to pay for protection against the rising sea," *The Washington Post*, December 22, 2014, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ storyline/wp/2014/12/22/miamis-climate-catch-22-building-luxury-condos-to-pay-for-protectionagainst-the-rising-sea/.
- 63 Hurricane Research Division, "Frequently Asked Questions," available at http://www.aoml.noaa.gov/hrd/ tcfaq/G11.html (last accessed December 2015).
- 64 Sarah Cascone, "Parties Rage on as Tropical Rainstorm Swamps Art Basel in Miami Beach," ArtNetNews, December 4, 2015, available at https://news.artnet. com/art-world/miami-rainstorm-cant-stop-art-baselcrowd-385313.
- 65 Seven50, "Empower the Region's Arts Leadership to Implement the Arts Objectives of the Seven50 Plan," available at http://seven50report.org/celebrating-arts-culture/empower-regions-arts-leadership-implement-arts-objective-seven50-plan (last accessed December 2015).
- 66 The Weather Channel, "Major Thunderstorms Flood Miami Streets," February 28, 2015, available at (http:// www.weather.com/news/news/major-thunderstormsflood-miami-streets.
- 67 CNN Wire and Nerissa Knight, "Death Toll Rises in Texas Amid Severe Flooding; More Rain Forecasted," KTLA5, May 28, 2015, available at http://ktla.com/2015/05/28/ death-toll-rises-in-texas-as-forecasters-predict-morerain-amid-severe-flooding/.
- 68 Miami-Dade County, "Comprehensive Emergency Management Plan" (2013), available at http://www. miamidade.gov/fire/library/OEM/CEMP.pdf.
- 69 Ibid.
- 70 National Hurricane Center, available at http://www.nhc. noaa.gov/ (last accessed December 2015).

- 71 NOAA Hurricane Research Division, "Frequently Asked Questions," available at http://www.aoml.noaa.gov/hrd/ tcfaq/G11.html (last accessed December 2015).
- 72 Ibid.; Jack Williams, "Ten years ago, Hurricane Wilma underwent the most extreme intensification in Atlantic history," *The Washington Post*, October 19, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ capital-weather-gang/wp/2015/10/19/ten-years-agohurricane-wilma-underwent-most-extreme-intensification-in-atlantic-history/.
- 73 NASA Goddard Space Flight Center, "No Major U.S. Hurricane Landfalls in Nine Years: Luck?" (2015), available at http://www.nasa.gov/feature/goddard/no-major-ushurricane-landfalls-in-nine-years-luck.
- 74 Ken Kaye, "Why hurricanes bypassed Florida for record 10 years," Sun Sentinel, November 29, 2015, available at http://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/weather/ fl-hurricane-season-end-20151129-story.html; Steve Pociask, "No storm in decade, yet insurance issues swirl," *Orlando Sentinel*, December 31, 2015, available at http:// www.orlandosentinel.com/opinion/os-ed-hurricanepreparedness-review-010216-20151231-story.html; NPR, "Over The Last 9 Years, The U.S. Successfully Dodges Major Hurricanes," August 24, 2015, available at http:// www.npr.org/2015/08/24/434209391/over-the-last-9-years-the-u-s-successfully-dodges-major-hurricanes.
- 75 Dana Priest and William M. Arkin, "Top Secret America: Florida," Washington Post, September 2010, available at http://projects.washingtonpost.com/top-secretamerica/states/florida/ (last accessed January 2016).
- 76 Personal communication with James Murley, Miami-Dade County chief resilience officer, November 24, 2015.
- 77 Catalyst Miami, "Our Work," available at http://catalystmiami.org/ (last accessed December 2015); Jason Samenow, "Why Florida's record-setting hurricane drought portends danger," *The Washington Post*, October 7, 2014, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ capital-weather-gang/wp/2014/10/07/why-floridasrecord-setting-hurricane-drought-portends-danger/.
- 78 Personal communication with Kamalah Fletcher, senior director of community engagement, Catalyst Miami, November 3, 2015.
- 79 Kimberly Miller, "Are Floridians concerned about hurricanes? Poll confirms worst fears," *Palm Beach Post*, July 31, 2015, available at http://www.mypalmbeachpost. com/news/weather/hurricanes/are-floridians-concerned-about-hurricanes-poll-con/nm99Z/.

#### 80 Ibid.

- 81 Ibid; Curtis Morgan, "Impact of Hurricane Andrew: better homes," Miami Herald, June 2, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/special-reports/ hurricane-andrew/article1940341.html.
- 82 David Kamp, "Can Miami Beach Survive Global Warming?" Vanity Fair, November 30, 2015, available at http:// www.vanityfair.com/news/2015/11/miami-beachglobal-warming.
- 83 Florida Statewide Regional Evacuation Study Program, "Regional Population and Vulnerability Analysis" (2010), available at http://www.sfrpc.com/SRESP%20Web/ Vol1-11\_ChIV.pdf.
- 84 Curtis Morgan, "Miami-Dade expands hurricane evacuation zones," Miami Herald, May 3, 2013, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/latest-news/ article1950986.html.

85 Ibid.

- 86 Miami-Dade County, "Evacuations," available at http:// www.miamidade.gov/fire/evacuations.asp (last accessed December 2015).
- 87 Fang Zhao and others, "Transportation Needs of Disadvantaged Populations: Where, When, and How?" (Washington: Federal Transit Administration, 2013) available at http://www.fta.dot.gov/documents/ FTA\_Report\_No\_\_0030.pdf.

#### 88 Ibid.

- 89 The CLEO Institute, "Home," available at http://www. cleoinstitute.org/ (last accessed December 2015).
- 90 Personal communication with Caroline Lewis, executive director of The CLEO Institute, November 13, 2015.
- 91 Baussan and Peterson, "Lessons from the Storm."
- 92 Elizabeth Ferris, "Housing and Disasters: Thoughts on Hurricane Katrina and Haiti," The Brookings Institute, August 21, 2012, available at http://www.brookings. edu/blogs/up-front/posts/2012/08/21-haiti-katrinaferris; National Centers for Environmental Information, "Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters: Table of Events"; Danielle Baussan, "When You Can't Go Home: The Gulf Coast 10 Years After Katrina" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015) available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/report/2015/08/18/119511/when-you-cant-go-home/.
- 93 Karen Clark & Company, "What Happens When A Hurricane Patricia Strikes the US" (2015), available at http:// www.karenclarkandco.com/news/publications/.
- 94 U.S. Global Change Research Program, "Southeast and the Caribbean" (2014), available at http://nca2014. globalchange.gov/report/regions/southeast.
- 95 Stephanie C. Herring and others, eds., "Explaining Extreme Events of 2014 from a Climate Perspective," Special Supplement to the Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society 96 (12) (2015): 51–5172, available at https://www2.ametsoc.org/ams/index.cfm/publications/bulletin-of-the-american-meteorological-societybams/explaining-extreme-events-from-a-climateperspective/toc/low-resolution-version/.
- 96 Miami-Dade County, Department of Regulatory and Economic Resources, "Air and Water Quality Status and Trends in Miami-Dade County" (2013), available at http:// www.miamidade.gov/mayor-memo/Air\_and\_Water\_ Quality\_of\_Miami\_-\_Dade\_County\_-\_ Report.pdf.
- 97 Ibid.; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "EJSCREEN," available at http://ejscreen.epa.gov/mapper/ (last accessed January 2016).
- 98 Natural Resources Defense Council, "Air Pollution: Smog, Smoke and Pollen," available at http://www.nrdc. org/health/climate/airpollution.asp (last accessed December 2015); U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Climate Change & Air Quality" (2012), available at http://www3.epa.gov/airquality/airtrends/2011/report/ climatechange.pdf.
- 99 Natural Resources Defense Council, "Air Pollution: Smog, Smoke, and Pollen"; Executive Office of the President, The Health Impacts of Climate Change on Americans (2014), available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/sites/default/files/docs/the\_health\_impacts\_of\_ climate\_change\_on\_americans\_final.pdf.

#### 100 Ibid.

101 Florida Department of Health, "Descriptive analysis of heat-related illness treated in Florida hospitals and emergency departments" (2011), available at http:// www.floridahealth.gov/environmental-health/occupational-health-surveillance/\_documents/heat-relatedillness-all.pdf.

- 102 Wen-Ching Chuang and Patricia Gober, "Predicting Hospitalization for Heat-Related Illness at the Census-Tract Level: Accuracy of a Generic Heat Vulnerability Index in Phoenix, Arizona (USA)," *Environmental Health Perspectives* (123) (6) (2015): 606–612, available at http://ehp. niehs.nih.gov/1307868/.
- 103 Florida Department of Health, "Number of heat-related hospitalizations during summer months," available at http://www.floridatracking.com/HealthTrackFL/RptRateOnly.aspx?p\_Indicator\_ID=8145&p\_IndReport=1000&p\_ IndTimeInterval=1&p\_IndIntervalValue=78162&p\_ IndGeography=3&p\_IndSex=999&p\_IndRace=999&p\_ IndEthnicity=999&p\_IndAgeGroup=999 (last accessed December 2015).
- 104 University Corporation for Atmospheric Research, "Climate Change and Vector-Borne Disease" (2011), available at http://scied.ucar.edu/longcontent/climatechange-and-vector-borne-disease.
- 105 Miami-Dade County, "Comprehensive Emergency Management Plan" (revised June 2013), available at http:// www.miamidade.gov/fire/library/OEM/CEMP.pdf.

#### 106 Ibid.

- 107 Center for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "June 30, 2015 Effectuated Enrollment Snapshot" (2015), available at https://www.cms.gov/Newsroom/MediaReleaseDatabase/Fact-sheets/2015-Fact-sheetsitems/2015-09-08.html.
- 108 County Health Rankings & Roadmap, "Miami-Dade (DA)," available at http://www.countyhealthrankings. org/app/florida/2015/rankings/miami-dade/county/ outcomes/overall/snapshot (last accessed December 2015); Rachel Garfield and Anthony Damico, "The Coverage Gap: Uninsured Poor Adults in States that Do Not Expand Medicaid—An Update," The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, January 21, 2016, available at http://kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/the-coveragegap-uninsured-poor-adults-in-statesthat-do-notexoand-medicaid-an-update/.
- 109 Miami-Dade County, "GreenPrint: Our Design for a Sustainable Future" (2010), available at http://www. miamidade.gov/greenprint/.
- 110 Southeast Florida Regional Climate Change Compact, "About Us," available at http://www.southeastfloridaclimatecompact.org/ (last accessed December 2015); Ibid.
- 111 Miami-Dade County, "GreenPrint Progress Report 001" (2014), available at http://www.miamidade.gov/ greenprint/pdf/progress-report-001.pdf.
- 112 Miami-Dade County, "Municipalities," available at http:// www.miamidade.gov/planning/library/maps/municipalities.pdf (last accessed January 2016).
- 113 Personal communication with James Murley.
- 114 Ibid.
- 115 Personal communication with Kamalah Fletcher.
- 116 lbid.
- 117 Ibid.
- 118 Personal communication with James Murley.
- 119 Douglas Hanks and Michael Vasquez, "Climate change gets last-minute nod in new Miami-Dade budget," *Miami Herald*, September 17, 2015, available at http:// www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miamidade/article35657733.html.

- 120 Douglas Hanks and Michael Vasquez, "Climate change dominates Miami-Dade budget hearing," Miami Herald, September 3, 2015, available at http://www. miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/ article33874530.html.
- 121 Hanks and Vasquez, "Climate change gets last-minute nod in new Miami-Dade budget."
- 122 Ibid.
- 123 Personal communication with Caroline Lewis; Personal communication with Kamalah Fletcher.
- 124 Personal communication with Caroline Lewis; David Smiley, "Hundreds march in Miami amid national climate change rally," *Miami Herald*, October 14, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/ community/miami-dade/article39232704.html.
- 125 Personal communication with Caroline Lewis.
- 126 Ibid.; Personal communication with Kamalah Fletcher; Hilary Saunders, "Artists Create Apocalyptic Vision of Miami Destroyed by Climate Change," *Miami New Times*, April 14, 2015, available at http://www.miaminewtimes. com/arts/artists-create-apocalyptic-vision-of-miamidestroyed-by-climate-change-7566692.
- 127 Personal communication with Kamalah Fletcher; Personal communication with Caroline Lewis.
- 128 Ryan Koronowski and Tiffany Germain, "The Climate Guide to Governors," ThinkProgress, July 1, 2014, available at http://thinkprogress.org/climate-guidegovernors/#FL.
- 129 Tristram Korten, "Gov. Rick Scott's ban on climate change term extended to other state agencies," *Miami Herald*, March 11, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/state/florida/article13576691.html.
- 130 Ibid.
- 131 Kathleen Carlson and Sabrina McCormick, "American Adaptation: Social Factors Affecting New Developments to Address Climate Change," *Global Environmental Change* 35 (November) (2015): 360–367, available at http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0959378015300522.
- 132 Brittany Patterson, "Politicization of climate change hinders adaptation in cities – report," ClimateWire, November 18, 2015, available at http://www.eenews. net/stories/1060028192.

- 133 States at Risk, "America's Preparedness Report Card: Florida" (2015), available at http://assets.statesatrisk. org/summaries/Florida\_report.pdf.
- 134 Rob Wile, "Miami Beach City Commissioner: We have 'begged' for money from the state to prepare for sea level rise—and we've gotten nothing," Fusion, March 27, 2015, available at http://fusion.net/story/110577/ miami-beach-city-commissioner-the-state-of-floridahas-forced-us-to-prepare-for-climate-change-alone/
- 135 Emily Atkin, "How the 2016 Election Could Literally Put South Florida Underwater," ThinkProgress, May 20, 2015, available at http://thinkprogress.org/ climate/2015/05/20/3658959/south-florida-climateadaptation-2016-election/; Katie Valentine, "How South Florida Is Ignoring the State's Leading Politicians and Taking on Climate Change," ThinkProgress, May 21, 2014, available at http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2014/05/21/3432588/south-florida-fighting-sealevel-rise/.
- 136 Miami-Dade County, "Mayor Carlos A. Gimenez Remarks Southeast Florida Climate Leadership Summit," Press release, October 1, 2014, available at https://www. miamidade.gov/mayor/library/2014-10-01-climatechange-summit.pdf.
- 137 Personal communication with Caroline Lewis.
- 138 Ibid.
- 139 Peacemakers, "Peacemakers Was Founded," available at http://peacemakers.com/who-we-are/ (last accessed January 2016).
- 140 Peacemakers, "Peacemakers Services Provided," available at http://issuu.com/kerriks/docs/peacemakersmagvol2no1/9 (last accessed January 2016).
- 141 Ibid.; Personal communication with Kamalah Fletcher.
- 142 Ibid.; Personal communication with Kamalah Fletcher.
- 143 Ibid.
- 144 Baussan and Peterson, "Lessons from the Storm."
- 145 Personal communicaiton with Kamalah Fletcher.
- 146 Baussan and Peterson, "Lessons from the Storm."
- 147 Ibid.
- 148 Ibid.

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

#### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

#### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

